Academic Senate
Tuesday, February 15, 2011

Minutes

Attendance

-Virgil Adams, Julia Balen, Frank Barajas, Michael Berman, Andrzej Bieszczad, Geoffrey Buhl, Catherine Burriss, Minder Chen, Manuel Correia, Nancy Deans, Colleen Delaney-Rivera, Therese Eyermann, Marie Francois, Scott Frisch, Nancy Gill, Jeanne Grier, Ivona Grzegorczyk, Debi Hoffmann, Tiina Itkonen, Karen Jensen, Daniel Lee, Jim Meriwether, Andrew Morris, Dennis Muraoka, Katrina Newcomb, Luda Popenhagen, Paul Rivera, Tom Schmidhauser, Sadiq Shah, Peter Smith, Kaia Tollefson, Billy Wagner, Daniel Wakelee, Ching-Hua Wang, Julia Wilson, Greg Wood, Cindy Wyels 
Approval of Agenda

-The meeting began with K. Leonard’s presentation on the Keck Grant and with Announcements because quorum had not been reached; therefore, the Agenda could not be officially be approved as the first order of business. 

Keck Grant Presentation (Principal Investigators, Kathryn Leonard and Brad Monsma)

-K. Leonard presented on the $250,000 Grant received from the Keck Foundation. This 3-year grant (AY 2011-2014) is designed to develop and implement SPIRaL (Stepladder Program for Interdisciplinary Research and Learning) courses. 
-The need for SPIRaL courses came out of observations from people who have taught UNIV 498, that students are not well prepared to conduct research. This new stepladder for developing undergraduates’ research skills (with research being very broadly defined as anything we do that’s not teaching and service) includes 100-, 200-, 300-, and 400-level courses. Leonard detailed the program and its courses.

-Four additional elements to the project are E-portfolios and new outcomes-based GE assessment; rubric development, application, and evaluation; SPIRaL faculty working groups/training sessions; and outreach to local community colleges and high schools (joining forces with Project ISLAS). 
See faculty.csuci.edu/Kathryn.leonard/etcetera.html for more information about SPIRaL courses.
-Opportunities for faculty participation include submitting a proposal to teach a SPIRaL course, helping to get students involved in the courses, and applying for funding for a specific disciplinary SPIRaL course. For details please contact K. Leonard or B. Monsma. 
Announcements

-B. Hartung reported for A. Jiménez-Jiménez that the International Affairs Committee will be accepting proposals for Univ. 392 courses up to the March 7th deadline.  

-Interviews will be conducted next week for students applying to study abroad. We have 20 student applicants  this year. 

-All three of our Resident Director candidates have made it to the final interview stage. This is the first time three faculty members from the same campus have gotten this far in the process in the same year. 

-m/s, quorum was reached and the Agenda was officially approved at 3:35 p.m.

-J. Sweetland announced a need for faculty volunteers to read applications for university scholarships.

-M. Berman announced for Judy Swanson that there will be a series of workshops on March 8 and 9 about Blackboard 9 and Moodle.

-B. Hartung introduced a new ASI representative, Katrina Newcomb.
Approval of the Minutes of December 7, 2010

-I. Grzegorczyk moved/Greg Wood seconded, approved

Intent to Raise Questions

Responses to questions raised at the last Senate meeting
-In response to T. Itkonen’s question about electric carts delivering faculty to University Glen at night: Ray Porras, Director of Transportation and Parking Services, stated that Faculty can indeed be delivered to University Glen, at night, upon request. 

-In response to N. Parmar’s question about installing windshield wipers on the electric carts: Ray Porras, Director of Transportation and Parking Services, responded that he would look into the possibility, however, cost is prohibitive.

-In response to N. Parmar’s question about composting bins on campus: Raudel Banuelos, Associate Director of Buildings and Grounds, replied that we do not offer this service on campus. 
New questions

-A. Morris asked about possible options for keeping students from leaving during the middle of the Commencement ceremony.
-I. Grzegorczyk asked about the decision to cancel the Hooding portion of the Commencement ceremony, and asked why no program chairs or Masters program directors were consulted. Who made the decision? She stated that the tradition is centuries old and graduate students already feel under-appreciated at this campus; to honor their accomplishments we need to have a hooding ceremony for graduate students.
-C. Burriss requested there be a centralized place to find information about all the different parking permit options available.  We all know daily permits are $6, but renting a lot for an event is $3 per car, paying for a code to be used for independent contractor or frequent guest is $3 per permit.  Can we have a menu somewhere telling us all the options, prices, etc.?  For example, the R25 scheduler now lists a $40 charge for parking signage, but when that fee was implemented, no notice was given and some budgetary scrambling happened. Additionally, getting the permits can be problematic for guests who come to campus at night since the parking office is closed. On other campuses, programs can buy a chunk of permits to have at their disposal. Can we do that here, too?
Report from the Provost

-Provost Neuman provided a Physical Planning Committee update. CI has 1200 acres, but much smaller buildable area. We have about 500,000 assignable square feet, and would need something like 2 million square feet to house 15,000 students. (CSU San Bernardino has 2.4 million assignable square feet at 15,000 students; Chico also has 15,000 students, with 1.8 million square feet.) The Planning Committee is still taking information from the Provost.

-Advancement priorities: Chairs were recently provided with a simple form to communicate their priorities to the Provost. The Provost will be taking Advancement Priorities submitted by Chairs to the Fiscal Affairs Committee. The budget of Academic Affairs and Provost’s Office is tightly linked to FAC.
- About 75% of last year’s priorities communicated by the Fiscal Affairs Committee to the Provost were addressed. FAC recently submitted this year’s comments and recommendations on the budget to the Provost, which included requests for the Provost to provide support for the centers; enhance faculty energy/participation; sustain campus values and protect campus spirit of innovation; protect funding for class instruction, faculty development, scholarly activities, projects that go toward class size; maintain faculty development and research fund, support for library, funding sources for the Provost’s Faculty Resource Fund and the President’s Summer Fellows program; continue to search for new faculty; explore offering more non-stateside programs, especially those that could be offered via distance education; engage with community; expand summer school programs that provide CERF; coordinate and recruit international students; seek opportunities for faculty training for online course development.
-LaCayo Institute: The Provost met with Hank LaCayo, who will be working with our campus to seek funding. The Provost will be looking for programs which she will write up, give to LaCayo, and he will try to find funders. If you have ideas, send them to her.
-Faculty searches are going forward as planned. 
Report from the Senate Chair
-Chair Hartung will be going to Senate Chairs’ meeting this week. Three big topics for discussion will be the budget, online evaluations, and assessment.
Report from Statewide Senators

-B. Wagner reported there is still no Faculty Trustee, and that the CSU is saving some money by allowing this seat to remain vacant ($200,000/annually for salary, benefits, and travel). The statewide nominating committee has identified four candidates for next year’s term, each of whom will speak at the March statewide plenary session. The names of two of these candidates will be forwarded to Governor Brown who will hopefully select one and not let the seat go vacant again. Wagner also reported that Community College articulation is still on statewide senate radar.
SP 10-07 Range Elevation for Lecturer Faculty

-V. Adams reported the policy was a result of an arbitration decision. Eligibility is the main change in the policy. Under eligibility in policy in 05-32, there was a longer list of criteria. The arbitration decision was that if a particular criterion (e.g., having a Ph.D.) was not required at the time of hire, it cannot be required for range elevation. 
-m/s to discuss, G. Wood and M. Francois.
- I. Grzegorczyk requested clarification on what is meant by A, B, and C categories for lecturers. R. Christopher explained that what we have are initial salary placement guidelines, not requirements, so a person can be placed in any category. We have people appointed in various categories that overlap in terms of salaries. Once hired, the arbitration decision says you can’t have a higher expectation for range elevation than you have for hiring. If you’re qualified to hold the job, you’re qualified for the range elevation if performance is good.
-I. Grzegorczyk asked about reference in the policy to lecturers whose primary assignment is teaching. She asked if this means that we have some lecturers whose primary assignment is not teaching, and if so, what happens to them since the policy only addresses the former. Additionally, Grzegorczyk stated that it is not clear if lecturers can be denied a range elevation because of budget shortfall. She noted that tenure track faculty are often denied raises for this reason and wondered if the policy was guaranteeing something for lecturer faculty after 5 years that is not guaranteed to tenure-track faculty.

-R. Christopher responded that the funding question is beyond the scope of the policy, and is addressed in the CBA. She added that if a person starts out at Range B, the elevation can only happen twice with 7.5% increase each time. Not the same as a general increase or an SSI. Lecturer faculty cannot receive a range elevation every five years. Once Range D is achieved, that’s the ceiling – just like when a tenure-track faculty member becomes a full professor.
-Chair Hartung noted that this policy will be a second-reading item at March 8 Senate meeting.

SP 10-06 Retreat Rights for MPPs 

-V. Adams responded to questions raised by P. Rivera at the last Senate meeting. In response to the question about whether tenure would be granted at the time of hire or upon retreat to faculty, Adams stated that the CBA mandates tenure being granted at the time of hire. In response to the question about what “consensus” means (i.e., if there is not unanimous agreement of faculty within the receiving program), Adams said that FAC tried to work this out by stating that at the time an MPP candidate is going through the hiring process the receiving program would be consulted. In the case of having too few faculty members of rank in a given program with authority to make the decision (per CBA policy of who is allowed to review other faculty), FAC worked to incorporate that into the policy. He added that they have been working with the President’s office on this policy. 
- I. Grzegorczyk made three friendly amendments: (1) Since this policy is not only about tenure but also of rank, she suggested adding “rank” to the phrase, “recommending tenure and rank upon appointment.” (2) Where the policy states that the program chair consults with colleagues, it currently refers to “the criteria below” but should say “taking into account program standards and the criteria below.” (3) Add “rank” to the statement that says the “President makes the final decision regarding tenure and rank upon appointment.” The friendly amendments were accepted by the committee. 
-J. Grier recommended a friendly amendment, indicating the policy should say “at the time of offer” instead of “at the time of hire.” The committee accepted the friendly amendment. 
-A.J.Bieczcad called for a quorum count.

Quorum was lost at this point so the meeting adjourned at 3:42 p.m.
